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“A little learning is a dangerous thing.” 
 
    -Alexander Pope 
 
 
“Each of us is meant to have a character all our own, to be 
what no other can exactly be, and do what no other can 
exactly do.” 
 
    —William Ellery Channing 
 
 
Course Description:  
 
Religion in American Life will examine the intellectual and 
social history of religion in America. The beliefs and 
practices of major religions will also be examined.  
 
 
There are many religions in America, some large and some 
small, but all of them have a unique history and various 
ways of thinking about the Absolute, the human condition, 
and eschatology (life after death). Over the next eight 
weeks, we’ll study the major beliefs and practices of 
various religions that have found their way to American 
soil as well as those religions that are indigenous to it.  
 



Course Readings: 
 
Anson, Jay. The Amityville Horror. Pocket Star: 2005. ISBN: 
1416507698 
 
Bukowski, Charles. Slouching Toward Nirvana. Ecco: 2006. 
ISBN: 0060577045 
 
Manson, Marilyn & Strauss, Neil. The Long Hard Road Out of 
Hell. Regan Books: 1999. ISBN: 0060987464 
 
Prager. Dennis. Still the Best Hope: Why the World Needs 
American Values to Triumph. Broadside Books: 2013. ISBN: 
0061985139 
 
Wiesel, Elie. Night. Hill and Wang: 2006. ISBN: 0374500010 
 
 
 
Learning Outcomes: 
 
 

1) students will learn the major beliefs of various 
religions in America (the Absolute, the human 
condition, and eschatology) 

 
2) students will explore how religious ideas are 

displayed in the various forms of American popular 
culture 

 
3) students will explore religious ideas with which 

they may disagree or even find offensive 
 

4) students will better understand the prejudices and 
stereotypes people often have about religious 
groups in America 

 
5) students will develop a tolerance for doubt and 

uncertainty 
 
 
Learning Strategies: 
 
In order to fulfill the learning outcomes of PRE 323, 
various learning strategies will be used. Strategies 
include but are not limited to the following: lectures by 
the instructor, small group discussions, music video and 



movie clips on YouTube and guest speakers (ministers, 
religion scholars, social workers, scientists, poets and 
musicians, etc).  
 
 
Learning Assessment:  
 
Attendance, Participation & Attentiveness (APA): Attendance 
is mandatory. The material we’ll cover in class may not be 
found in the readings. Participation is expected. Learning 
to express your ideas orally is a huge part of a college 
education; it also makes discussion more interesting. 
Attentiveness is also expected. You may use a laptop 
computer for class notes only. If you use a laptop for the 
Internet, email or video games, you will lose the privilege 
of using a laptop for the rest of the semester. Finally, if 
you are disruptive in class (talking while the instructor 
is talking, texting, sleeping, flirting, etc.), you will be 
asked to leave for the remainder of the class. APA will 
account for 20% your grade. 
 
Religion Reports: Students will write a 1-2-page religion 
report for each week of class. You are responsible for 
seven religion reports. See last page of syllabus for 
specific directions on writing a religion report. The 
Religion Reports will account for 40% of your grade.  
 
Religion Essay: If you were to write an essay for inclusion 
in a book called Losing Faith, Finding Faith, what would 
you say? How would you express to your readers what you 
believe about God and divine matters? Or maybe you don’t 
believe in God at all? Or consider yourself “spiritual but 
not religious?” Whatever the case may be, share with your 
readers a bit about your faith journey (or lack thereof) 
and list some of your “major” beliefs you have about (God, 
divine revelation, miracles, meaning in life and life after 
death (or lack thereof). Your essay should demonstrate that 
you are conversant with the basic religious ideas that 
you’ve learned in class. The Religion Essay is your chance 
to fine-tune your beliefs. Your essay should be typed, 
double-spaced, and should be 4-5 pages in length. The 
Religion Essay will account for 40% of your grade.  
 
 
 
 
 



What to Expect in Class: 
 
Expect to be challenged. This class will challenge your 
most deeply held convictions. Get used to it. You won’t 
grow as a human being unless you wrestle with points of 
view—religious, political, and ethical—in opposition to 
your own. 
 
Expect to hear points of view with which you disagree or 
even find offensive. America is a free republic. If your 
colleagues say something you disagree with, use reason and 
logic to prove them wrong, not AK-47s or machetes. And 
don’t pout or throw temper tantrums, either. This is 
college, not daycare for crybabies.  
 
Expect to read and write. This isn’t a “coasting” course. 
You must do the readings and come to class ready to discuss 
them. This will be a boring class if I’m the only one up 
here talking.   
 
Expect to pay attention in class. Don’t talk while the 
instructor is talking or while a colleague is talking. 
Raise your hand if you have a question and wait until 
you’re called on to speak.  
 
Expect to be in class until at least 8:00PM.  
 
Expect to be on time for class. If you arrive to class 
late, don’t ask the person next to you what you’ve missed. 
Wait until the break or after class to ask this and related 
questions. 
 
Expect the instructor to teach the class. Don’t think you 
can teach the class by dominating the class discussions. 
Many students enroll in the courses offered at Doane 
University. Expect to hear from all of those students. 
 
Expect to keep all books, notebooks and pencils on your 
desk until class is over. Don’t put them away early. Don’t 
do anything that suggests class is over when it isn’t; 
doing so will trigger the “off” switch and students will 
stop paying attention.  
 
Expect to turn your cell phone off at the beginning of 
class—and keep it off. 
 
 



Grading Scale 
 
100-95 = A 
94-90 = A- 
89-87 = B+ 
86-84 = B 
83-80 = B- 
79-77 = C+ 
76-74 = C 
73-70 = C- 
69-67 = D+ 
66-64 = D 
63-60 = D- 
59 & below F 
 
 
 
 
A Note on Plagiarism 
 
All written work must be in your own words. Borrowing an 
author’s words, sentences or thoughts without a proper 
citation is a crime. If I find you guilty of plagiarism, 
not only will you earn a free trip to the Dean’s Office, 
you may also fail the course. Play it safe—don’t steal. 
 
 
 
 
A Note on Courtesy 
 
We live in the twenty-first century. Everybody should act 
civilized. When the instructor is talking, nobody talks. 
When you’re talking, nobody else talks (including the 
instructor). And finally, if you disagree with someone, 
attack the person’s argument, not the person. 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Tentative Class Schedule 
 

 
 
Session One: Introduction: Religion in American Life 
 
 
 
Session Two: Buddhism in America 
 
 
             You Tube: “Basic Buddhist Teaching” (7:00) 
 
 
             You Tube: “Bukowski: Born into This (2003)  
  Official Trailer #1 (2:26) 
 
 
             You Tube: Greatest Drunks of All Time: Charles  
  Bukowski (4:29) 
 
             You Tube: “Charles Bukowski on Dying and How  
  to Write” (4:39) 
 
 
             Slouching Toward Nirvana 
 
 
 
 
Session Three: Church of Satan (LaVeyan Satanism) 
 
 
   You Tube: “Peter H. Gilmore on ‘The Hour’”  

(6:53) 
 

 
You Tube: “Marilyn Manson on MTV Diary 2000  

      (21:00) 
 
   You Tube: “Marilyn Manson Debates Bill  

O’Reilly (7:17) 
 

 
     The Long Hard Road Out of Hell 

 
 



Session Four: Paranormal America 
 
 
              You Tube: "Do Ghosts Exist? Exploring the  
                        Paranormal" (2:56) 
 
 

    You Tube: “Amityville Horror Documentary”  
    (22:15) 
 
 

    The Amityville Horror 
 
 

 
 
Session Five: Leftism: An American Religion?  
 
 
             You Tube: “How Do You Judge America? Left vs.  
  Right #3” (5:43) 
 
     You Tube: “How Do You Deal With Painful  

        Truths? Left vs. Right #4” (5:11) 
 
     You Tube: “Jamie Glazov: The Psychology of the  

    Left” (14:27) 
 
 

   Still the Best Hope: Xi-180 
 
 
 
 
Session Six: Islam and the West 
 
 

   You Tube: “Introduction to Islam – Belief –  
                        Oprah Winfrey Network (3:25) 
 
     You Tube: “Conversations with Muslims: An  

    Introduction to Islam” (6:18) 
 
             You Tube: “Radical Islam: The Most Dangerous  
            Ideology” (4:45) 
 
             You Tube: “Welcome to Belgistan – The New  



         Muslim Capitol of Europe” (5:40) 
 
       YouTube: “Al-Jazeera: Arab-American  

psychologist Wafa Sultan  
delivering a devastating critique  
of Islam” (5:29)  
 

 
Still the Best Hope: 233-308  

 
 
 
 
Session Seven: The American Trinity 
 
 
   You Tube: “The American Trinity” (5:17) 
 
   You Tube: “What Makes America Different?”  

(5:33) 
 
 
               Still the Best Hope: 311-389 
 
 
 
 
Session Eight: On Evil 
 
 
               YouTube: “Alvin Plantinga: Does Evil  

Disprove the Existence of God?”  
(4:01) 

 
   YouTube: “Stephen Law: Can God Face up to  

Evil?” (9:35) 
 
   YouTube: “Antisemitism Today” (5:46) 
 
   You Tube: “Iran and the Bomb” (5:16) 
 
 
   Night  
  
 
 
 



 
Religion in American Life: At a Glance 

 
 
The Religion Reports: (1-2 typed double-spaced page for  

   each report:  
 
 
#1 Slouching Toward Nirvana 
 
Buddhism teaches that life is full of suffering. This 
suffering is caused by desire. That is, we want money, 
cars, fame, eternal youth, and so on. When we can't get 
these things, we suffer. Suffering can also happen when we 
think earthly possessions will last forever when they're 
won’t-they're impermanent. In other words, if we think our 
good looks will last forever, we're setting ourselves up 
for major suffering down the road, since we're all going to 
lose our good looks someday; after all, they're 
impermanent.  

Write a 1-2-page religion report on Buddhism and Slouching 
Toward Nirvana. In your report, you should address the 
following questions: 1) What are the Four Noble Truths? 2) 
Why do you think the characters in Bukowski's poems suffer 
so much? 3) If you were a Buddhist monk or nun, how would 
you counsel Bukowski's characters to put an end to their 
suffering? In your journal entry, feel free to use some of 
your favorite Bukowski poems as examples of human 
suffering. 

 
#2 The Long Hard Road Out of Hell 
 
Those who attend the Church of Satan don't believe in a 
literal God or a literal devil. Instead, Satanists believe 
we're alone in the universe. They believe that our lives on 
earth are the only lives we'll ever have, and they don't 
want anybody, especially religious people, telling them how 
to live it. Satanists are usually atheists and hedonists. 
 
Write a 1-2-page religion report on the Church of Satan 
and The Long Hard Road Out of Hell. In your report, you 
should answer the following questions: 1) By whom was the 
Church of Satan founded and what are some of its basic 
teachings? 2) Why do you think Brian Warner changed his 
name to Marilyn Manson (i.e., what is the significance of 



"Marilyn" and "Manson" and what might these two words imply 
about the nature of human beings?) 3) By the end of the 
book, do you think Marilyn Manson has made his way out of 
"hell" or is he still struggling at it? Explain.  
 
 
#3 The Amityville Horror 
 
The paranormal is a popular topic in American culture. From 
the horror novels of Stephen King to television shows like 
"The X-Files" and "Ghost Hunters," Americans are obsessed 
with paranormal activity. The prefix para means "outside 
of" or "beyond." Paranormal activity refers to any activity 
that lies outside of or beyond the realm of scientific 
inquiry. So the focus of paranormal research would be on 
entities such as ghosts, angels and demons, haunted houses, 
psychic abilities, and so on.  
 
Write a 1-2-page religion report on the Amityville Horror. 
In your report, you should address the following questions: 
1) What is paranormal activity? 2) Even if many scientists 
are skeptical about paranormal activity, does this mean 
that paranormal entities, like ghosts and demons, don't 
exist? 3) Do you believe the Lutzes' story is true? Why or 
why not? 
 
 
#4 Leftism: An American Religion? 
 
Leftism seeks to build a utopia, a perfect society on 
earth. In order to build a perfect society, the existing 
one has to be destroyed. Often times, Leftist leaders leave 
a mountain of skulls in their wake. Look Russia under Lenin 
and Stalin. Look at China under Mao. Look at Cambodia under 
Pol Pot or Cuba under Castro. That’s Leftism. One can even 
point to world leaders today who are Leftists, leaders who 
are trying to wipe away the old world and build a new one. 
Just look at what’s happening in their countries: the 
terror, the mobs, the riots, the weakening of the police 
forces, the demonization of religious groups, the censoring 
of conservative viewpoints, and the division among various 
social groups. The leaders of these countries are, in 
varying degrees, Leftists. They’re trying to burn it all 
down so that something new and perfect can be built on its 
ashes. In a sense, these Leftists are trying to be God.   
 



Write a 1-2-page religion report on Leftism. In your entry, 
you should address the following questions: 1) What is 
Leftism and what are some of its essential features? 2) 
What are some of the major differences between “the Left” 
and “the Right”? List as many as you can (p. ix-229, post 
dex) 3) Is Leftism a religion? Why or why not?  
 
 
#5 Islam and the West 
 
Islam is the Arabic word for “submission” or “surrender.” 
Islam is the second largest religion in the world, and 
those who follow Islam are called Muslims or those who 
submit. Submit to what or whom? To Allah, the one and true 
God. Islam teaches that Allah has raised up many prophets 
since the beginning of time—from Adam up to Muhammad. In 
Islam, Muhammad is considered the Ideal Man, so whatever 
Muhammad said and did is to be emulated by Muslims. Muslims 
are to struggle to spread Islam throughout the world 
(jihad) until Allah’s religion reigns supreme and all other 
religions are either be subdued and humiliated under 
Islamic rule (dhimmitude) or eliminated from the planet.   
 
Write a 1-2-page religion report on Islam. In your entry, 
be sure to answer the following questions: 1) What are the 
Five Pillars of Islam? 2) What is “jihad” and “dhimmitude? 
(explore the World Wide Web for more insights into these 
very important concepts in Islam); and 3) Do you think life 
under Sharia law would be better than life under a modern 
Western democracy? To put it another way: Is Islam the best 
model for creating good society and, if so, should we 
strive to make Europe and America into Islamic States? If 
so, why? If not, why not?  
 
 
#6 The American Trinity  
 
America is a great experiment and arguably the greatest and 
most compassionate nation in world history, though it’s not 
a perfect nation with a perfect founding (no nation is 
perfect or has a perfect founding). Having said that, 
Americans have more rights and freedoms than any other 
nation on earth. This is why so many people want to live in 
America. Americans have an unlimited opportunity to dream, 
to work hard, and to keep the fruits of their labor. 
Consequently, Americans have lives that people in other 
countries can only dream about. To be an American is also 



to hold a core set of values, and these American values 
are, according to Prager, the keys to producing a good and 
decent society. 
 
Write a 1-2-page religion report on “the American Trinity.” 
In your report, you should answer the following questions: 
1) What are the values that make up the “American Trinity?” 
2) If you had to explain each of these American values to 
somebody who didn’t know anything about them, what would 
you say? 3) What, in your view, makes America different 
than all of the other nations on earth? List as many 
reasons as you can. 
 
 
#7 On Evil 
 
Evil often refers to disobedience to the laws of God. In 
some religious traditions, there are two types of evil: 
moral and natural. Moral evil refers to the evil that human 
beings do. Natural evil refers to the evil that nature 
does, such as earthquakes and volcanos. One of religion’s 
goals is to lessen evil or to eliminate it entirely. God 
can do it, the prophets and sages can help us to do it, 
average human beings can do it, and so can technology. 
 
Write a 1-2-page religion report on Night and evil. In your 
journal, be sure to answer the following questions: 1) How 
do you define evil and what are the different types of it? 
2) What is anti-Semitism and why is there so much of it in 
the world? 3) Do you think an event like the Holocaust 
could happen again? Why or why not? 4) Prager states that 
the greatest thing a human being can do is to fight evil. 
Do you agree or disagree? Explain. 
 
 
 
Note: The Religion Journal and the Religion Essay will be 
due one week after our last class meeting (9th week). Submit 
all assignments to Mr. Tasey’s third floor mailbox (third 
floor, bottom/left). Late work will be accepted at the 
consent of the instructor. 
 
 
 
 
      
 



 


